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Opinion: When children die - Charlotte Observer

N.C. should inspect for dangers at all group homes

North Carolina talks a good talk about providing for its children. But when

it comes to oversight and funding, kids such as Shirley Arciszewski are on

their own.

That record must change before another young life ends.

Shirley, 12, died Sept. 11 in The Covenant Home in southwest Charlotte. A

worker pulled the girl to the floor by her hair, then lay on top of her, a

state report said. The state suspended the group home's contract license to

care for emotionally and mentally ill children because the worker was not

fully trained.

The problems go deeper than one death and one group home.

Shirley's death exposed North Carolina's lax licensing standards for group

homes. It highlighted lucrative state Medicaid payments that lure

money-driven contract operators. And it revealed fractured, understaffed

oversight of the care provided one of the state's most vulnerable

populations.

Consider:

State regulators don't check on group homes unless someone complains, or the

homes themselves report problems. No regulator had visited Covenant in more

than two years, even though its record showed citations.

When homes such as Covenant repeatedly fail to train workers or to supervise

children properly, they pay token fines and continue to operate.

Now, consider the numbers.

Since 2000, the number of group homes in our state has grown from more than

300 to more than 1,000. Those homes are part of 3,750 mental health

facilities monitored by 29 state workers.

Local agencies, too, are unprepared to oversee group homes, even though new

state rules gave them that responsibility in July. Mecklenburg County,

charged with monitoring Covenant, has 180 group homes, triple the number

four years ago. Only seven workers monitor them.

Those facts and numbers paint a deadly picture. Including Shirley, at least

three children in five years have died while being restrained in group homes

in North Carolina.

That record demands specific actions.

First, North Carolina must inspect each group home in the state to inventory

conditions, practices and dangers. N.C. Secretary of Health and Human

Services Carmen Hooker Odom should initiate that step immediately.

Next, Gov. Mike Easley should initiate a review of the state's practices,

policies and funding for group homes. That review should recommend uniform

standards for licensing, clarify responsibility for oversight and establish

a resource level for meaningful regulation.

Finally, budget-writers in the N.C. General Assembly must accept fiscal

responsibility for the state's children. When North Carolina faced a budget

crisis in 2001 and 2002, the first -- and the deepest -- cuts were in human

service spending.

North Carolina's politicians like to talk about their devotion to children.

Over and over they pledge to build schools and clean up the environment "for

the children."

But when children die, the dirty little secret is exposed. Placing kids like

Shirley in group homes that anyone can run and no one watches over does not

live up to that commitment.
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